
 

 

New Zealand Policy Statement on Tourism and Other Non-Governmental 

Activities in Antarctica (2003) 

 

Consistent with Antarctica’s status as a natural reserve devoted to peace and science, 

and the obligation to minimise the environmental impacts of all activities, New Zealand 

will work within the Antarctic Treaty System to limit tourism and other non-governmental 

activities in Antarctica, and to ensure that where they do occur they are conducted in a 

safe and environmentally responsible manner by: 

 

- Seeking the strengthening, and where appropriate the addition, of the means to 

manage effectively, and where necessary control, tourism and other non-

governmental activities in Antarctica. A particular aim should be to ensure all such 

activities are assessed before commencement for the highest possible prevention of 

incident standards and have in place credible and effective response mechanisms 

should an incident occur; 

 

- Avoiding the promotion of any further expansion of Antarctic tourism, and supporting 

limits on visitation of sites where cumulative impacts are likely to lead to 

deterioration; 

 

- Opposing any expansion of permanent or semi-permanent land-based tourism in 

Antarctica, especially in the Ross Dependency; 

 

- Continuing to limit the extent of government support to tourist and other non-

governmental expeditions to Antarctica to humanitarian assistance and basic 

hospitality (such as short visits to Scott base). 


